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Without Prejudice

Dear Sir,

I received notification on the 24 June 2009 to make an additional written submission to the Committee by the 25 June at 3pm.  I was unfortunately not able to meet the deadline due to prior commitments both domestically and work related.  I trust that you will appreciate that I attended the S15 Inquiry on the 18 June as well as the 24 June (I was unable to attend the 23 June due to flight delays) and so have not reneged on my responsibility to account to Parliament.

I therefore wish to make this brief submission in an effort to constructively support the process going forward:

1. During my interview in Parliament at the end of 2007, I had raised the issue of the viability and sustainability of the public broadcaster in relation to the  mandate of the SABC as revenues were already declining. The Corporation was also dealing with several labour and business challenges (Sihalali matter, Former Company Secretary alleged to have leaked documents, Former Chief Technical Officer alleged to have engaged in corrupt practices and alleged kickback in commissioning procedures etc).  The outgoing board had to defend itself on the ‘blacklisting’ saga with the Sisulu Report resulting in a ‘slap on the wrist’ for the News Head. Its fair to say that the SABC has been on a questionable path for some time.

2. The mandate of the SABC is linked to both its licence conditions as well as the Charter, most importantly it requires passionate and skilled personnel who understand public broadcasting and able to provide a quality service that all South Africans deserve.  It also requires a board to chart and guide its course on the foundation of corporate governance that is void of conflicts of interest.

3. By the time the new board was appointed the corporate plan and strategy  were already concluded.  So too were the final phases of key contracts and the new board was effectively having to endorse what had already been sanctioned by the previous board.

4. The commitment and dedication on the part of both the executive and the board cannot be questioned.  However, the lack of trust between the two was obvious.  There were definite legacy issues that spilled over into the new board and the external tensions of the newly appointed board being regarded as ‘illegitimate’ simply heightened the situation.  The board continued to function despite these external and internal battles. 

5. I believe that I have carried out my fiduciary responsibilities to the best of my abilities under extremely difficult circumstances.  The record of SABC Board minutes will reflect my attendance, participation and concerns I had raised on several matters.

6. It has been a huge leap for me from being a policy and regulation specialist who was instrumental in drafting the SABC’s licence conditions, to the implementation and oversight of the founding principles of public service broadcasting.  It was a service that I was honoured to be entrusted with. The reality however has been rather disappointing as I can count the times we actually debated content and the principles of public broadcasting.  There was simply no time to discuss bold, edgy and credible content offerings when faced with a financial melt-down whilst senior staff were protesting on the steps of the SABC.

7. The crisis that we are facing today is the culmination of layers of deep-rooted systemic defects in the machinery of the SABC. Whether it’s the commissioning editors on the ‘take’, or executives ensuring that their  unlimited car allowances are protected, to the industrial espionage of selling trade secrets to the competition, or board members and chief executives playing politics – it is all learnt behavior that will take time to change.  The public broadcaster has taken a severe beating over several years and has been the fiefdom of some.

8. We need to reflect on how we arrived at this stage: the McKinsey consultants ten years ago recommended the outsourcing of all content, save for news and studio sports. The SABC is paying dearly for that strategic move as it is wholly dependent on the independent production sector who can with-hold content at any time. Later, the Gemini consultants propose a radical shift toward creating unique niche audience segments in an attempt to move away from the traditional LSM (living standard measurement) system used by advertisers. The SABC meanwhile has continued to hike its advertising rates and finds it difficult to retain advertising market share. All the while, there is consistent lamenting from the executive leadership at the high local content requirements and mandate obligations – essentially blaming its public mandate for its woes rather than wanting to engage with how, given resources and challenges, it can fulfil its responsibilities.

9. It is evident that the SABC must regain its strength as the only service that delivers the largest number of audiences in all official languages to marketers across the country.  This is what allows it to retain its place as a public service broadcaster – and an industry leader. The SABC is not ETV, Mnet or DSTV  - it is national, multi-lingual and the premier news and information service for the South African citizenry  - it simply cannot fail. However, advertising alone will not render it viable or able to deliver on its remit. The national fiscus has to foot the bill (or at least a percentage that is increased over 5 years and then leveled off) and this must be linked to clear deliverables.  

10. We are duty bound to turn this crisis into a new and commendable model of public service broadcasting for a new generation of South Africans.

11. The failure on the part of all role players (SABC, DoC, Parliament) was acknowledged in Parliament and also mentioned by the Honourable Minister.  We need to arrest the further damage to the reputation, integrity and credibility of the public broadcaster and the following recommendations are submitted:

Recommendations

· An interim board be appointed as soon as practicable –amongst the six members, a business/finance expert be appointed

· The CEO and COO vacancies be filled – someone to run the Corporation and not a political party

· The performance contracts of the entire executive team be overhauled by the new board and CEO – conflicts of interest to be investigated

· The proposed panel of experts who will be advising the Minister be mandated to engage with the former board on the structural and financial defects.

· The panel also considers proposed legislative amendments (e.g. the 12 member board requirement be reduced to 8, the Accounting Authority be more suitably and practically placed as the CEO and not the Board.

· The interim Board enter into a public contract with the citizens of South Africa to deliver on a few key items and be monitored of its progress over the 6 month period.  

Conclusion

It has been an honour to serve as a Board member, albeit the most challenging time of my life and one that will require time for recovery as the public humiliation has been soul destroying.  We need now all to move on in the interests of all the people of South Africa. I remain passionate and committed to the principles of public broadcasting in our country. It will be critical if we are to continue to strive towards our ideal, that all stakeholders work closely together (government, Parliament, the Board and management of the SABC as well as all stakeholders). It is incumbent on us too not to be blinded by untested suggestions that the mandate is costing the broadcaster. There will be no point to an SABC that does not continuously strive to air quality relevant programming in all languages and it has saddened me to see that those tasked with implementing this vision, often seem to perceive the Charter and licence obligations as hurdles rather than opportunities.
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